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The Navigable Waters Protection Rule attempts to define “waters of the 
United States” for determining federal jurisdiction under the Clean Water 
Act, but Holland & Hart attorneys say the rule will unlikely achieve its goal 
of clarity. They examine the rule's efforts and look at its future as litigation 
begins.

The Navigable Waters Protection Rule (final rule), published on April 21, 
represents the latest attempt by the Environmental Protection Agency and 
the Army Corps of Engineers to define “waters of the United States” for 
purposes of determining federal jurisdiction under the Clean Water Act 
(CWA).

The final rule is the second of two steps aimed at replacing a 2015 final 
rule that also sought to define the term. Although the final rule aims to 
provide clarity, its new jurisdictional tests could add to the confusion that 
has plagued this issue for decades.

Its future is also uncertain—several states and organizations have already 
challenged the final rule in several district courts, including the New Mexico 
Cattle Growers' Association, the Conservation Law Foundation, California, 
the Conservation Law Foundation, and the South Carolina Coastal 
Conservation League. The plaintiffs in one such case (California v. 
Wheeler) have already filed a motion for a nationwide preliminary 
injunction of the final rule. In addition, House Democrats have introduced 
legislation that would prohibit the EPA administrator from implementing or 
enforcing the final rule if passed.

The outcome of the litigation—at the preliminary injunction stage and 
beyond—could lead to disparate holdings throughout the country, similar 
to what has happened with the 2015 rule. The extensive scientific analyses 
underlying the 2015 rule are also very likely to be revived in the litigation 
challenging the final rule. In short, the only certainty with CWA jurisdiction 
at this point is continued uncertainty.

The 2015 rule more broadly defined “waters of the United States”—
defining some key water types such as defined wetlands and tributaries as 
“jurisdictional by rule;” excluding narrow categories of waters as non-
jurisdictional; and creating a third category of waters which required an in-
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depth, case-by-case “significant nexus” analysis to determine jurisdictional 
status. The 2015 rule faced numerous legal challenges, many of which 
have yet to be resolved.

Repeal and Replace

The Trump administration began a multistep process to repeal and replace 
the 2015 rule upon taking office in January 2017 and has already 
encountered litigation challenges along the way. The final rule is the final 
step by the EPA and Corps in the repeal and replace process.

The final rule attempts to add clarity to the regulatory regime by setting 
forth four categories of “waters of the United States.” It also delineates 12 
categories of waters that are excluded from the definition.

Generally, the four categories of jurisdictional waters are: (1) territorial 
seas and traditional navigable waters; (2) perennial and intermittent 
tributaries; (3) lakes, ponds, and impoundments of jurisdictional waters; 
and (4) wetlands that are adjacent to other jurisdictional waters. The final 
rule eliminates the site-specific “significant nexus” test for any category of 
waters.

Under the final rule, tributaries must be perennial or intermittent, and must 
contribute surface flow to a traditional navigable water or territorial sea in a 
typical year. However, the term “typical year” as defined in the rule may be 
difficult to apply and will likely lead to inconsistency in application.

In addition, ditches, which are otherwise excluded from the definition of 
“waters of the United States” can be considered “tributaries” if they 
“relocate[] a tributary, [are] constructed in a tributary, or [are] constructed in 
an adjacent wetland as long as the ditch is perennial or intermittent and 
contributes surface flow to a traditional navigable water or territorial sea in 
a typical year.”

Finally, the final rule eliminates jurisdiction over “ephemeral features that 
flow only in direct response to precipitation,” removing jurisdiction over 
many waters in the arid West. However, in contrast to the proposed rule, 
even though ephemeral features themselves are not jurisdictional, they will 
not eliminate jurisdiction over an upstream jurisdictional water, as long as 
they provide a surface water connection to a downstream jurisdictional 
water in a typical year.

Expanded Jurisdiction

The final rule's approach to wetlands has also been modified from the 
proposed rule and will likely extend jurisdiction to more wetlands. Under 
the final rule, wetlands that are “adjacent” to other jurisdictional waters are 
considered “waters of the United States.” An adjacent wetland is now 
defined as one that touches another jurisdictional water, is flooded by 
another jurisdictional water in a typical year, is separated from other 
jurisdictional waters by a natural feature, or is separated from other 
jurisdictional waters by an artificial feature that allows a direct surface 



water connection to the jurisdictional water in a typical year.

Because the original proposal would have extended jurisdiction only to 
those wetlands that had a continuous surface water connection to a 
jurisdictional water, the EPA and Corps acknowledge that this expands 
jurisdiction over certain wetlands. The agencies' original proposal would 
have eliminated jurisdiction for an estimated 51% percent of wetlands 
throughout the U.S., according to U.S. Geological Survey estimates.

Although the final rule potentially creates more clarity, determining whether 
certain waters are jurisdictional or not under the final rule will still require a 
detailed site-specific analysis to apply the definitions of “typical year” and 
“adjacent.”

The final rule is slated to go into effect on June 22—but given the litigation 
and the fact that plaintiffs in California v. Wheeler have already filed a 
motion for a nationwide preliminary injunction, only time will tell whether, 
for how long, and in which states the final rule will ultimately have legal 
effect.

This column does not necessarily reflect the opinion of The Bureau of 
National Affairs, Inc. or its owners.
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seek the advice of your legal counsel.


